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President Bob Davis called the meeting to order. Board members attending: Bob Davis, George Ammermann, Peggy Jones, Don Hilbert, Bob Teweles, Gail Johnson, Jose Contreras, Carol Calentine, and Linda Bruno. Other GCMG attendees: Dave Elder and Gina Mullen.  
Big Red Barn.  George said he and Don had met with Mr. Bartoskewitz and one of the facility board members to discuss the GCMG’s relationship with the Big Red Barn.  The facility provides a venue for volunteer opportunities and public recognition for  the GCMG and there is a long relationship between the two. George said that there is no need for a formal agreement that these are “hand shake folks.” Don said that when he was involved with the facility, the emphasis had been on planting as many different varieties of vegetables as possible.  George said that the result of the meeting is that the facility will pay for any supplies that GCMG need for the garden.  GCMG may put up a sign and will be recognized on the facility website.  There had been a GCMG sign there before but it was knocked over at an event and it was also too small.  The GCMG may use the facility for events at no cost and may use the chairs for outside events.  The matter of the volunteer coordinator for the facility using information from the GCMGs to contact members directly to solicit volunteer service for non-GCMG events had not been resolved. There was a discussion about the types of duties that the Red Barn volunteer coordinator wants Master Gardeners to do which often do not relate to horticulture.  Carol said that members cannot receive volunteer credit service for such unrelated duties as kitchen duty.  George will address the issue of the volunteer coordinator with the facility.  George and Don will serve as the contact points for the facility with the GCMG.  The board agreed to continue the relationship with the Big Red Barn on these terms.  
Minutes.  The minutes of the meeting of January 12 and January 19 were approved.  Bob D said that he will call Pedro Schambon as a follow up to the action item from the minutes of January 12 concerning Pedro’s reporting of his hours.  

Background Checks.  Bob reported that 86 active members have submitted their criminal background check forms meaning that 1/3 of the members have not submitted. The exact 
count of those who have not submitted their forms is 31.  The deadline for submission is February 16.  The twenty one students from the last class have already been checked. Peggy has volunteered to monitor background checks for the group.    
Treasurer’s Report.  Bob Teweles provided the treasurer’s report which is attached hereto.  

Speakers.  Don said he is looking for a speaker for July.  He asked for suggestions from the group.  There will not be a program in June due to the Summer Social. 
Publicity.  Dave noted that the scrapbook function is part of his committee but it is not described in the manual.  He will draft a job description for the position.  The GCMG are now listed in the Schultz Nursery calendar and several people have said they heard about GCMG on NPS radio.  Dave said Peggy had given him a list of 20 venues and he is sending materials to all of them.  He is also working with state agencies that have email newsletters.  He has found, however, that nursery industry publications require 45 days’ notice.  He also expressed frustration on behalf of the web manager that support from Texas A&M staff is not very good and that she had been given only 48 hours’ notice of a new platform rollout, giving her almost no time to back up her files.  

Volunteers. Carol reported that two volunteers had gone to the most recent Water Fair to observe.  She reiterated that Travis is requesting that the Master Gardeners to do the events.  Linda said that she had met with Travis about them and that he had clarified that he is asking 4H parents and Master Gardeners to back him up when staff is not available to do the events.  He told Linda that it would generally be with 48 hours’ notice.  There was discussion about the problems associated with such short notice.  Carol said that she is having a problem with receiving requests for volunteer credit for events that have not been previously approved.  Jose suggested that there needs to be a process for approving credit for volunteer activities.  There was a discussion about what projects should be approved and how they should be approved.  It was generally agreed that members may not receive credit for events that are not approved prior to the event.  Carol said that the donation for the Earth Day event has been made to the sponsors.  At the Seguin city administration building, the project group is getting bids to replace the beds which involves doing the leg work for the city staff for pricing on replacing the actual beds themselves as well as the irrigation system and plant material in them.   The project team would like to use materials that more closely match the building.  The city will be paying for all the materials.  Peggy said that she has all the volunteers she needs for the Wilson County event.  
Project Evaluation.  Linda discussed the history of the project evaluation team and said that the process is intended to be used when the association receives a request from another group for support.  Carol said that she would like to join that work group.  Jose moved that the evaluation process be put on hold until such time as the board completes discussion of 
its goals and priorities.  On motion made and seconded, the evaluation process had been placed on hold pending further action by the board.  

Education.   Linda said that the rain barrel session scheduled for February 25 is on track.  The event will be limited to 25 participants.  The Raised Bed session is in progress but she is still working on the pricing.  Earth Day will be the association educational event for April.  Linda is working on development of an event for May or June that will be a cooperative effort with the Native Plant Society.  They plan to set up in one of the County Buildings and the GCMGs will split the proceeds of the event with the Native Plant Society.  Linda intends to provide cost recovery participation for the event.  She is also working on an event for either July 14th or August 4th regarding emergency preparedness.  The focus will either be drought if the drought persists or fire or hurricane preparedness.  

Junior Master Gardeners.  Gina Mullen said that 8 people attended the January 26 event on Junior Master Gardeners which was designed to introduce the membership to the program.  The guest speaker was a retired teacher from San Antonio.  Gina said that the JMG group is trying to contact local schools to generate interest in the program.  Lo-Ra Dick is chairing the work group.  Peggy said the group discussed putting a kit together for teachers for the Earth Day events at the schools with the goal of getting things off the ground in the fall.  The program spans Kindergarten through 8th grade but GCMG will focus on the lower grade levels to begin with.  
GCCG.   Linda provided two handouts on the community garden which are attached hereto.  She said that the garden does much more than produce vegetables for the food bank and that the produce is only a by-product of the garden.  She said the garden provides educational events also.  She said she provides the community participation analysis to Travis monthly.  Members requested that she provide this information to the board as well.  Linda said that the Girl Scouts and Boy Scouts participate but the extent to which they do depends upon the time of the year.  Linda also said that the plant sale has been cancelled because of difficulties with the grower.  
Class 24.  Jose presented a proposal (attached) for the pricing and venue for Class 24.  He offered an analysis of the fee revenue at three price points with varying discounts for early enrollment.  The proposed venue is First Presbyterian Church in Seguin which is located on Church Street.  He said the church has a very large and very good set up.  In return for use of their facility, the church would like the GCMG to develop a landscape plan for them.  Jose felt that we needed three people to meet with the church representatives to determine the feasibility of undertaking the project.  There was a discussion concerning some of the problems involved in taking on a project of this magnitude.  Linda said that she will contact Deedy Wright to determine if she will evaluate the proposal.  Jose said that he needs a commitment by March.  If the members are unwilling to undertake the project then Jose will need extra focus on finding a venue.  

There was a discussion about the appropriate fee and how much of the fee is subject to 
cost recovery since many of the elements of the fee are charges from Texas A&M to begin with.  Jose said that the optimum class size is 24 students with a maximum of 30 students.  The board also discussed the history of the early bird discount.  Bob T said that it was originally intended to encourage early enrollment but only 1/3 of this year’s class had registered early so it did not seem to be effective for that purpose.  On motion made and seconded, the fee was established at $190 with no discounts.  Jose said that Bob Teweles will be teaching the next class on propagation.  

Certifications.    Joyce Friesenhahn and Gladys Haecker will certify at the next member meeting.  Jose will send Gail a list of the persons who certified at the December meeting.  (The following list was subsequently provided:  Sharon Jordean Delcambre, Helen Broderick Griffin, John Sells, Mary Styblo and Cindy Waechter.)  
Policy on Publicity. Dave handed out a sheet setting out three approaches to developing procedures for the publicity committee.  (Attached hereto).  He reviewed the alternatives and asked the board for guidance as to the approach that the publicity function should take.  He said that the publicity committee has many creative ideas about developing publicity for the GCMG but needs an understanding of the latitude that it has in implementing the policies.  There was a discussion about the proposal after which there was a motion made, seconded and adopted to adopt the third alternative set out in the proposal which gave the committee the widest possible latitude to develop its own definitions to bring back to the board and encouraged the committee members to exercise their best judgment.  Dave said that the committee would develop a mission statement to bring back to the board.
Planning and Serving the Committee.  Gail said that, as a new member of the board, she would like to have greater clarity as to the organization’s plans and goals and that she felt that it would be useful to the group to meet in a special session to discuss these issues.  She said that she felt that there are two audiences that the GCMG is now trying to serve and that it is causing some division in the membership. There was a long discussion about how to go about developing a plan, who should be involved, and how the meeting should be run.     After a lengthy discussion, the board decided to meet in a special session on a morning.  Gail will set up a time with the members for this matter.  Bob reminded the group that he had asked each member to submit a list of their three most important issues for 2012 and he said he had only received two responses.  Several members said that they had been unclear about the request and thought they were supposed to bring them to the board meeting. Bob asked the members to send their issues to him.    
Announcements
None.
Adjournment

As there was no further business, the meeting was adjourned.  
Attachments:
Treasurer’s Report

Guadalupe County Community Garden Event Analysis 2011

Guadalupe County Community Garden Community Participation Analysis 2010/2011

Fee and Location Proposal for Class 24

Proposal Alternatives for Publicity Function
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